Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


June 9, 2014
Minutes 

Present:  John Regan, Rachel Posner, Mary Lou Dyer, Benjamin Jones, Meredith Inosencio, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Brian McKnight, Representative Peter Stuckey, Gil Moreno, Stacy Lamontagne, Luc Nya, David Cowing, Michelle Wagner, Jennifer Putnam, David Thompson, Perry Blass, David Projansky, Mary Chris Semrow, Romy Spitz, Judi Harle, Debra Olmstead, Annemarie Salzberg, Sasha Salzberg, Julie Snook, Sue Murphy, Rachel Dyer, Irene Mailhot, Laurie Kimball, Tyler Ingalls, two Interpreters, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand.  Via VSee – Bangor: Julie Howland and Jeff Jones.  
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted. 
Featured speaker:  Meg Callaway, Integrated Health and Senior Services Coordinator, Charlotte White Center cwcmaine.com – Topic:  The prevalence of Alzheimer’s in Down syndrome.  
Meg Callaway:  I work at the Charlotte White Center (CWC) but am neither an expert about intellectual disabilities nor early onset dementia.  But, I have a strong professional interest in the topic.  Last year, Maine Developmental Disabilities Council (www.maineddc.org) sponsored a conference on aging, dementia and developmental disabilities.  We didn’t anticipate attendance would swell to 225.  There wasn’t a seat left in the room!  In the year since, CWC has been trying to raise awareness about Alzheimer’s in the Down syndrome population and figure out where we fit into the continuum of care for people with ID/DD.  The University of Maine conducted a study involving families who are raising folks with Down syndrome who are developing Alzheimer’s.  Six families participated.  The question was asked, “What is it you most want for the care of the one you love?”  It was comforting to know that most families want their loved ones to live with them as long as they can.  I always fear I may be the first person to raise this issue with families.  How many here are aware of this issue?  (About half raised their hands).  When we talk about Alzheimer’s in individuals with ID/DD it looks different than the general population.  Individuals with Down syndrome often have other health challenges, like hearing and vision loss, and premature aging.  People with ID/DD and Down syndrome are living longer than ever before, into their 50’s, 60’s and 70’s, which brings other challenges to aging parents.  Potentially, care-givers may have age-related challenges at the same time their children are developing illnesses, dementia, and loss of skills.  The PCP (Person Centered Plan) focuses on what a person is ready to learn next, on setting and achieving new goals.  It’s heartbreaking to deal with dementia because it’s all about loss.  I fear the word won’t get out and people won’t be prepared.

Comment:  We need more than 6 months of staffing so they really know what we need.  It’s really scary not to have a history with staff. 
Meg:  Continuity is important because it takes time to build relationships, to recognize if something is new or part of a pattern.  One of the systemic concerns we have is the low wages paid to support personnel.  It results in a lot of turnover.  As a society, we need to recognize there is great value in what they do.  I’d like to have a conversation today about what’s important to you, especially if you’re currently dealing with this challenge.  CWC is meeting with the state to develop a pilot program; a community residential program as an alternative to nursing home care.  Our objective is to find out where CWC fits in with aging.  We want to determine what makes sense for us given our 35 year history working with individuals with ID/DD.  Is there a need for nursing home beds for people with ID/DD?  No one belongs in a nursing home until they really need it, but sometimes there isn’t an alternative.  We also need better detection and screening and the availability of hospice and care at home, not in a nursing home.  The state plan on aging, the national Alzheimer’s plan, and the Office of Aging and Disability (www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads) realize this is a growing need and we need to start planning now.  

Question:  Is there a growing need because people are getting older than they used to, or are there other factors?

Meg:  The fundamental issue is that people are getting older with health problems.  There is greater potential for people not to be able to perform daily living tasks.  There is some fascinating information out there: the World Health Organization estimates that as of 2010, there are 35.6 million people with dementia worldwide and that number is expected to double every 20 years.  In Maine, there are 37,000 people now diagnosed with dementia.  That figure is likely to grow to 53,000 in 6 years.  Maine’s mortality rate for individuals with Alzheimer’s is higher than the national average.  Seventy-five percent of people with ID/DD live with family members.  In Maine 3,500 people with ID/DD live at home with a caregiver over the age of 60.  Studies suggest that more than 75% percent of those with Down syndrome aged 65 and older have Alzheimer's disease, nearly 6 times the percentage of people in this age group who do not have Down syndrome.  It’s not inevitable but it’s a high percentage.  By age 40, 25% of people with Down syndrome will begin to show signs of dementia.  Since this is a significant percentage, families and providers are encouraged to assess an individual’s personal functioning at age 40 to allow for tracking over time.  Subtle changes are often missed when you’re living with a person every day.  Sixty-six percent of people over 60 with ID/DD will show signs of cognitive decline.  For those with Down syndrome, there is a higher incidence of Alzheimer’s.  Individuals with ID/DD are at greater risk for early onset dementia.  Because the ID/DD population has greater limits in their cognitive reserve, it’s harder for their brains to adjust and compensate as they age. 
Comment:  At the conference, one of the presenters said the chemistry of Alzheimer’s is thought to be related to the 21st chromosome.  This is the same chromosome as Down syndrome.  Is this why there may be a correlation?
Meg:  Scientists think that the increased risk of dementia, like other health issues associated with Down syndrome, results from the extra genes present.  If CWC were to develop program, what would be useful? 
Question:  I have a question about the study, how much of a live sample was used? I have Autism and have considered donating my brain to science.
Meg:  It wasn’t a controlled study, it was a qualitative study where students went out and talked to people.  One of the things we don’t know yet is whether Autism carries a greater risk for Alzheimer’s
Comment:  How much do physicians know about this issue and are they trained?  Should a baseline assessment be done by my daughter’s doctor?  Due to the accelerated aging process, I’m worried my daughter and I are going to be at the same place at the same time.

Meg:  You’re not alone, this is a widely held worry.  We’re trying to figure out a way to wrap services around two or more people so they don’t have to adjust to a whole new living situation.  You’re first concern should be lessened soon.  The state just received a large grant to improve education about Alzheimer’s.  Part of it will go towards educating and training primary care physicians.  Dr. Clifford Singer (geriatrician and psychiatrist) has given several presentations to physicians across the state about the topic already and Community Partners (www.cpime.org) created a film for physicians about engaging with folks with ID/DD.  

Question:  Is there any evidenced-based information that is more than just drawing a clock?
Meg:  On the CWC website, you can view all the handouts and PowerPoint presentations from the conference, as well as the Early Detection Screen for Dementia developed by the National Task Group on Intellectual Disabilities and Dementia Practices.  Click here to view the conference materials.  I have two copies of Guidelines for Structuring Community Care and Supports for People with Intellectual Disabilities Affected by Dementia that we can circulate around the room.  (Click here to view the handout).  Has anyone here seen the film put together by Mary Hogan “Remembering Bill”?  The film does a really great job conveying what families go through, and the best way a family can anticipate and support a family member at different stages.  She gave a wonderful talk about her brother.

Comment:  You talked about the quality of support staff and the revolving door of staffing.  As a society and a state, we must recognize the need for staff to be well-trained and adequately paid.  My son is 33 and has Down syndrome. I’ve had many opportunities to meet people with the same condition over the years.  The most positive change I’ve seen in their lives has come from the expansion of social interaction; being included in groups, welcomed in the community, and establishing their own network of friends.  He’s now involved with a group with similar concerns and his life has quadrupled in enrichment.  The more we can create social and community activities for our sons and daughters in which to participate, the better their lives are going to be.

Meg:  Engaging the brain is very important because it can delay the onset of dementia for any of us.

Comment:  There’s often a black hole once high school is over.  We need educational opportunities for individuals with ID/DD so they can keep learning.  If my son wants to learn more about a topic, he should be able to that; to use his mind and develop more skills.  I don’t expect it to be free, but I’d like it to be available.  There is something else we’re missing.  My son has always had good medical care.  I’m not sure that’s the case throughout Maine.  Better health and dental care for this population could extend people’s lives and improve the quality of it. 
Meg:  People with Down syndrome who develop dementia may need different care than before.  Someone who was a happy, upbeat family member may become irritable and aggressive.  This can be associated with pain that is being experienced.  We need to be careful not to misinterpret this as defiance and doctors must be alert and looking for the cause of the pain. 
Comment:  I don’t see myself as my son’s personal care-giver.  I’m trying to get support services in place so when he outlives me, he’ll be okay.  My son may have Down syndrome, but he’s a real person.  His disability means it happens slower, but it doesn’t stop!  
Comment:  Community sports can make you feel less like a person with a disability and more like team player.  

Comment:  I’ve found that it’s hard to tell sometimes.  Forgetting you took something from your roommate a couple days ago isn’t dementia – you just need to sort it out.  One person I knew was in the middle stages before we picked up on it.  

Meg:  People who specialize in this area recognize this.  It’s a matter of degree.  I love the community sports idea!  

Question:  Say a Mom has Alzheimer’s or a son has ID/DD, to what extent do each of these groups of people have broad needs for similar support?  Can we fine tune the broad framework for the individual?
Meg:  Are you talking about universal accommodation?  I think that’s part of the intent of the grant the state received.  Beyond physicians, how can the whole community become aware of indicators?  Can we have community housing that is set up for people with cognitive decline; housing that mixes people with lifelong challenges with those who haven’t?
Comment:  The common denominator is often isolation.

Meg:  And isolation increases the possibility that you’ll see signs sooner.

Comment:  At the Portland Disability forum, isolation was the number one problem for people with various disabilities.  This past winter was so difficult for people with mobility issues.  The person with a disability, no matter what it is, needs to the supported by the community.  That’s good for anyone.
Comment:  Parents and families can also feel isolated.  Care-givers also need community support. 
Meg:  Maine Health Access Foundation (www.mehaf.org) has started a dialog about aging-in-place for seniors and people with disabilities.  They hope to mobilize communities to develop the infrastructure needed for people to stay at home, and require fewer hospitalizations or placements in facilities.  It’s good for everyone.   

Comment:  My daughter likes to self-isolate.  I feel I need to push get her to go out.  To live in a community where people feel part of it is important.  I respect that my daughter wants to self-isolate, but I wish the community would come to her and tell her, “We miss you, do you need a ride, and so on.” 
Comment:  Not being able to read people and their body language is hard.  Disabled people often have trouble with communications and social cues.  They don’t understand me, I don’t think like them, and then I don’t want to be around them.  You begin to not trust people.  It’s easier to stay at arm’s length.  

Meg:  What helps?

Comment:  When you can rely on someone.  

Question:  Direct support personnel are trained to pursue community integration and activities.  Isn’t that a one-size fits all approach?  We have introverts and extroverts in our population.  Some folks may not be well served by too much activity.  It’s very challenging to know exactly what each person needs. .

Meg:  Sometimes people need to feel empowered to say I don’t want to participate.  Sometimes it’s hard to reconcile.

Comment:  The National Task Group is developing training on this subject.  The pilot project with be for direct support professionals. 

Comment:  People have been doing work on this, looking at it more broadly - painting a picture and looking at how it should be.  OADS (Office of Aging and Disability Services) is looking at not having so many silos in their system.  They realize older adults with ID/DD are being supported by their aging parents.  
Comment:  We’ve talked about financially supporting parents who have children with ID/DD living at home.  I have mixed feelings about this.  I want to care for my daughter but if we’ve never been separated, it may be harder for her when we are.  Some children want more independence.  Each family has to look at what’s best for them.  We need flexibility of services so we don’t get locked into a situation.

Meg:  It’s an enormous milestone for your son or daughter to change roles.  Many of you are members of the generation that fought to keep your children out of institutions.  Attachment was discouraged.  

Comment:  My son has his own thinking processes.  If you take the time to get to know him, you’ll see it.  I don’t want him to only be with others with Down’s syndrome.  He’s just like everyone else.  You don’t like everyone you meet in life and neither does he.  
Meg:  That’s why interaction with family and friends, a wide variety of activities, and a supportive community is so important.  

Click here for the “My Thinker’s Not Working’ A National Strategy for Enabling Adults with Intellectual Disabilities Affected by Dementia to Remain in Their Communities and Receive Quality Supports handout
Click here for the Aging and Down Syndrome A Health & Well-Being Guidebook handout 

End of presentation.
(Round of applause)
DHHS Update:
Cullen:  Karen Mason couldn’t make it today and Brian McKnight had to leave early.  The wait list numbers as of last week:  Section 21 – 955 people; Priority 1 – 68, Priority 2 – 350, Priority 3 – 537.  Section 29 – 433 people.  Of the 955 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 274.  People most recently offered Section 29 had an eligibility date of June 12, 2012.   The supplemental bill that passed included funding to eliminate the wait lists for Section 29 and Section 21, Priority 1.  If all goes well, these two lists should disappear beginning in June 2015.

Comment:  The wait for Section 29 is still around two years.  That scares me.  I waited in a shelter for 9 months and that was bad enough.

Cullen:  The changes to the Section 21 and 29 waivers, previously set for July 1st, have been postponed until July 20th.  
Question:  Is that for all services?
Mary Lou Dyer:  Yes, for all the proposed changes to the waivers.

Legislative Updates: 
Mary Lou Dyer:  A fourth priority was added to the budget cascade.  At the end of every fiscal year, if there’s additional money, it cascades based on priority.  It looked like there might be some extra money this year.  First priority is the rainy day fund set at $350,000.  Second priority is up to $1 million for the loan insurance fund.  The third priority is the state employee retirement fund.  The fourth priority has $1.3 million going towards the Priority 1 waitlist.  Representative Rotundo added the amendment for the fourth priority at the end of the budget process.  With this, we could see some activity on the Priority 1 waitlist before the end of the next fiscal year.  The Appropriations Committee is meeting next week.  I also want to alert you to the new transportation broker system that becomes effective August 1st.  It will be confusing in July.  To schedule rides for August and beyond, you’ll need both phone numbers; the one for the old CTS and the number of your new provider.  Transition and training plans are in progress. 
Question:  Will there be better communication with the new providers? 
Mary Lou:  I hope so.  Stephanie Nadeau said letters are supposed to go out in a few weeks.  They’re dedicated not to have the same problems as last time.  
Question:  Will we have to call and re-up or will there be a transfer of information?
Mary Lou:  They’re going to try to transfer information.

Question:   Does the State have all the information and is it correct?   
Mary Lou:  That’s a good question.  It was hard to get correct information into the new system.  They’re going to do live readiness checks with the new brokers.  The final contracts weren’t in place as of last week.  
Comment:  Creative Work Systems (www.creativeworksystems.com) was contacted by the provider.  We didn’t wait, we gave them our information.

Mary Lou:  I encourage people to push back on any requirements from brokers that seem unreasonable.  Roger Bondeson (Roger.Bondeson@maine.gov) has been very responsive regarding problems with brokers.  The State wants to know if brokers are blaming them for problems or if they aren’t fulfilling requirements. 
Comment:  We’re already getting conflicting information.  Logisticare (www.logisticare.com) contacted us for information but Stephanie said they’ll transfer it.

Update on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The DD/ID CoC Committee met on Monday, June 2nd.  We’re looking at how we can stop the “cliff-of-no-services” and get Section 29 for all.  Some of the issues will be solved with the changes to Section 29 and some by the Legislature funding (June 2015) the resources needed to eliminate the waitlist.  There will be more of an update as more information becomes available.
DHHS/MaineHousing update:
Dave Projansky:  Our DHHS/MaineHousing collaborative submitted a Section 811 Project Rental Assistance grant for extremely low-income individuals with disabilities to obtain affordable housing.  We requested a grant for $2M that would allow our target population to be placed in tax credit properties.  We plan to serve people on Sections 21, 29, TBI (traumatic brain injury) and ORC (other related conditions) waivers.  Young people transitioning to adult services and medically compromised homeless individuals will be prioritized.  If awarded, tax credit properties will be located in four counties with a total of 66 units of project-based Section 8 vouchers.  The pot-sweetener for landlords is a set aside that would pay a rent subsidy for an apartment for a few months during a transition period.  Denise Lord added 25 more vouchers for people experiencing homelessness.  We believe there are between 250-300 people that fit the specified criteria.  A big concern for landlords is what happens when people transition.  To assure them this program will be successful, we will pull together a Section 811 transition team; a member from MaineHousing, a member from OADS, and hire LTCOP (Long Term Care Ombudsman Program) to be the third party representative.  The transition team will handle referrals, select participants, oversee the transition, provide post-occupancy support, and program review.  We’re going to use the Homeward Bound model where the money follows the person.  This team will act as the mediator when landlord/ tenant issues arise.  We will work to make sure supports stay in place, not just drop the individual into housing and have the supports go away.  

Cullen:  When will you find out?

Dave:  If it’s like the last time we applied, probably August or September.  
Cullen:  When the rubber hits the road, we’re talking around 16 people with ID/DD in scattered sites throughout the state.
Dave:  Yes.  This is completely separate from the Section 8 waitlist.  
Update - Blueprint for Effective Transition:

Cullen:  The Blueprint for Effective Transition subcommittee met last month.  There will be an update next month.

Housing Update:

Cullen:  We are waiting for the House and Senate T-HUD (Transportation/Housing and Urban Development) allocations.  The Senate version would help a little bit more than the House, but still only recommends pretty level funding or cuts to HUD programs.  I’m heading to DC today to talk to folks about this tomorrow and Wednesday.  The Committees are recommending a slight cut to Project-Based Section 8 and level funding for Tenant-Based Section 8.  Level funding isn’t sufficient to keep up with the rising cost of housing, nor the need for vouchers, so we’ll slip behind.  In addition, Sequestration ratcheted funding down, so level-funding means cuts from the year prior have been locked in.  This has not been resolved yet.  
Children’s Services www.maine.gov/dhhs/ocfs/:   

Rachel Posner:  We at Children’s Services are delighted that LD 1683 passed.  It will help improve degree and career attainment for children in foster care.  Most children have some support.  When they need things their families help them out.  Children in foster care can get a V9, which helps bridge them from 18 to 21, but at 21 they’re done.  Most people in our society aren’t ready to be completely on their own at 21.  This will offer post-secondary education or training when they age out at 21 and is available up until the 27th birthday.  Four young adults, who had already aged-out, gave powerful testimony in support of LD 1683.  Our office’s goal is to meet this summer to establish the rules so the grants will be available in the fall.  
OCFS (Office of Child and Family Services) and OADS (Office of Aging and Disability Services) are working together to ensure a smooth transition between child and adult services.  Each of the district offices has a transition committee that includes child welfare case managers.  We’ve been focusing on multiple-need individuals but are reaching out to a broader group to identify kids by age 14, so we can start the planning process earlier.

Comment:  Is there representation from DOE (Department of Education) or Voc Rehab at these meetings?

Rachel:  Not at the moment.  We’ve outreached to DOE but not Voc Rehab yet.  The difficulty is, how do you identify people you don’t know yet?  We know the young people who’ve been in residential treatment or psychiatric hospitals, but we don’t know the young people who are being ably supported.  It’s the first time in all my years that this has been such a priority and we’ve made some progress.

Comment:  SUFU (Speaking Up For Us www.sufumaine.org) wants to be in on the ground level for transition.  We’ve had trouble getting people involved.  

Rachel:  I’ll pass that along.  We had a meeting for CAFE (Choices Are For Everyone, www.cafeinc.org) and other Section 28 providers last week.  Section 28 provides Rehabilitative and Community Services (RCS) is for children or youth up to the age of 21 who have a developmental disability that affects their everyday functioning. (Ex. Autism, intellectual disability (ID), Retts Syndrome, PDD).  Services include skill building in activities of daily living and behavior management.  OCFS staff has done a comprehensive review of all of these programs (over 40 agencies) aiming for quality improvement.  By the end of the process, we will have visited all of the agencies to work with them on compliance with contract provisions.  Our priority is to make services better for kids, to make sure real skill building is going on.  We look forward to being a resource for the agencies.  There are an unbelievable number of rules they must abide by, and we want to help agencies with TA (technical assistance).

Question:  How many people come off the Section 28 waiver each year?

Rachel:  Section 28 isn’t a waiver.  It’s one of the fundamental differences between OADS and OCFS.  Adult services are based on waivers which have some freedom to maneuver.  Section 28 is part of Medicaid and it’s strictly a treatment service.  It is absolutely an entitlement.  On any given day there are roughly 2,000 children receiving Section 28.  This number has fluctuated between 1,850 and 2,100 over the past couple of years.  This refers to in-home services, averaging between 10 and 15 hours per week.

Question:  When is the end of the entitlement?

Rachel:  A person’s 21st birthday ends the entitlement under federal law.

Mary Lou:  That’s part of the cliff.

Rachel:  We’re trying to cushion the fall with the transition work we’re doing.

Mary Lou:  Roughly 150 kids come into the system from public schools in June (OADS estimate).

Rep. Peter Stuckey:  When I first started coming to these meetings in 2009, the waitlist changed by maybe 2 people per month.  As we plan, going forward, we know there’s some predictability about the number of kids coming into the system.  Why can’t we embrace that? 
Rachel:  When I was based in Portland, we had a transition team that regularly handed in our list of kids 16 years old so they had a good count in Augusta.  We want to do that statewide. 
Mary Lou:  Peter, we have hopefulness from your bill and other positive changes that some needs will be met.  
Rep. Peter Stuckey:  We need real numbers or we won’t get there.
Rachel:  We have real numbers at children’s services.   

Comment:  We also need to know what people need for technology right from the outset. 
Cullen:  Thank you for coming Rachel and providing so much information!
Other Business, Announcements:
Click here for the PATHS Transition Fair Flyer
Cullen:  Thanks to Cathy and Ben Dionne for the photo for our website www.maineparentcoalition.org!  The website still needs more pictures!  If you, or someone you know, is willing to have their picture on the website we’d love to have it!  We’ll need a signed photo release (available on the website).  Send photos and releases to: me (cullen@chomhousing.org), Vickey (vickey@chomhousing.org), or Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) via email.  The website is updated on a weekly basis, and sometimes posts are added more frequently.  It has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  Send postings, flyers, etc. to us as well.  Please give us feedback so we know what’s working and what’s not.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  

Cullen:  At our next meeting on July 14, 2014 our Featured Speaker will be Philip Divinsky, Program Instructor for Food Services, Portland Public Schools PATH Program – Topic: Culinary Arts Program.

Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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